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Firstly, the incoming triumvirate editorial team would like thank outgoing editors 
Tim Lander and Bonnie Haughey for their years of dedicated effort and strong 
contributions to the ongoing evolution of the History Quarterly.

It is with great pleasure that we present the first article offered in the Quarterly 
by author Patricia Henry – “Phillis and Slavery in Tredyffrin Township.” Patricia’s 
article is well researched and documented by a variety and breadth of sources and 
provides a unique insight into what life may have been like for a few slaves who 
lived in Tredyffrin Township, particularly one named Phillis. Although we know 
very little about “Phillis”, what we discover is a possible window into the life of 
this woman. As Patricia explains, much of Phillis’ story comes “from evidence 
surrounding her.” Patricia paints a possible scenario for slaves’ living conditions 
and captures an apparent uneasiness of some slaveholders to continue as such. 
While it was commonplace to refer to them as “household servants”, slaves were 
in fact “property” – a moral and ethical dilemma for many owners. As some 
slaveholders indeed vacillated about slave ownership, it was still not until late 
in 1833 when the Declaration of the Anti-Slavery Convention was enacted in 
Philadelphia.

Take a voyage back in time for a view into Phillis’ life and imagine what freedom 
or the lack thereof meant to her and to other slaves. We hope this article provides 
the impetus for future pieces from this gifted author.

There is precedent in the Quarterly for consideration of issues related to local 
race relations. One outstanding example is Roger Thorne’s article “Segregation 
on the Upper Main Line: The ‘School Fight’ of 1932-34” in Volume 42, Number 
1 (December 2005) depicting the dramatic story of an unsuccessful attempt to 
impose school segregation in our community and how the will of concerned 
citizens ultimately triumphed over failed bureacratic policy.

We also welcome two shorter articles from a regular contributor, Mike Bertram. 
The first – “Hugh Steen, Serial Entrepreneur” – is about a man involved in a 
variety of different business ventures unusual for his time. The second “The Black 
Bear Inn” article is about a long lost inn no longer standing. Please note the 
interweaving story lines shared between the two articles.

We hope that our inaugural issue continues in the fine tradition of previous 
volumes and provides substantial and thought-provoking historical perspectives. 
We seek to provide the best possible content and we welcome contributions as 
well as your comments and feedback.
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